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May 23, 2002

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

I am proud to transmit for your review and approval the Adult Justice Operational Master Plan (AJOMP), which includes recommendations for improving the criminal justice process and reducing the need for secure detention.  It also responds to the 2002 budget proviso by providing recommendations on the North Rehabilitation Facility (NRF) and the Cedar Hills Addiction Treatment Facility (CHAT).  

The AJOMP contains four reports.  The first report titled, King County Capacity Options:  2002 – 2010, contains the analysis of AJOMP and Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) staff on projected jail population growth, capacity options, and my recommendations regarding the County’s capacity options, including NRF and CHAT.  The AJOMP Advisory Committee provided oversight to the three workgroup reports: the Alternatives Report, the Felony Report, and the Misdemeanant Report.  I should note that the Alternatives Report is still in draft format as it is waiting review by the Advisory Committee.  Once it has been reviewed and approved by the Advisory Committee, I will transmit the final draft to you.  

The AJOMP process has been a collaborative effort between the Superior and District Courts, Prosecuting Attorney, Sheriff, King County Executive, King County Council, cities, local and state criminal justice agencies, and human service and community stakeholders.  The Advisory Committee, chaired by the Honorable Bobbe Bridge, Washington Supreme Court Justice, provided critical guidance and oversight to the three AJOMP workgroups and their reports.  Attachment 1 to this letter includes a list of the members of the Advisory Committee and the transmittal letter from Justice Bobbe Bridge.  Equally important is the level of commitment from the Prosecuting Attorney, Superior and District Courts, Sheriff, the Executive and Council staff to decrease the use of jail in order to preserve secure detention space for those offenders for whom jail is the only option.  

If the current practices that have affected jail use do not change and the status quo continues, King County’s adult detention facilities will be short jail bed capacity by a forecasted amount of 69 in 2005, growing to a shortfall of 622 beds by 2010.  In addition, King County is facing a more immediate fiscal crisis that limits our ability to afford even minimal increases in our jail population.  However, key leaders in the County’s criminal justice system as well as the cities that contract with King County for jail beds have committed to significantly reducing their use of the jail.  They have set ambitious goals, which, if achieved, would enable King County to defer the need for additional capacity until 2011. Attachment 2 to this letter shows the forecasted jail population compared to capacity under the best case and worst case scenarios.

I must reiterate to the Council how critical the cooperation and action of the separately elected officials are if we are to achieve any meaningful savings at the jail.  Significant reductions in the jail budget can only be achieved with large drops in the population of inmates at the jail that allow for the closure of units, particularly at the Regional Justice Center (RJC).  The great challenge of the jail is that it is the only portion of the of the criminal justice system that is entirely part of the Executive branch of government, but whose budget is driven by factors over which the Executive branch has almost no control.  With the exception of our contracts with the suburban cities, almost all of the actions necessary to reduce the jail population must be taken by law enforcement, the Prosecutor or the Courts.  

If units at the RJC cannot be closed, any across-the-board budget reductions that might be imposed by the Council would in all probability result in jail overcrowding and unacceptably high ratios of detainees to staff.  This could create increased risks to the health and safety of both King County employees and the inmates.  For that reason I deeply appreciate the leadership being shown on this issue, especially by Prosecutor Maleng, and the District and Superior Court Judges, and the commitments they have made to implement these recommendations in the AJOMP report.

With those commitments in mind, I am recommending taking the following actions:

· Implement the process improvement recommendations from the Felony and the Misdemeanor Workgroups, if operationally feasible, which would incrementally and cumulatively reduce jail population.  

· Pilot the recommendation from the Alternatives Work Group to establish a Day Reporting Center, primarily aimed at the failure to comply population.  If successful, the goal is to expand this program.

· Expand out-of-custody work crews to provide an alternative to jail for low-level, low-risk offenders.

· Close CHAT facility by the end of 2002 due to the continued operating deficit resulting from insufficient state reimbursement.

· Close the NRF in 2003, due to deterioration of the physical plant, and increase substance abuse treatment in the West Wing of the Seattle King County Correctional Facility (KCCF).  Closure of NRF will permanently reduce the overall detention bed capacity, but increased treatment in the West Wing of the KCCF will increase overall structured treatment readiness capacity. 

· Allocate $3 million from the closure of NRF and CHAT to a community corrections and treatment continuum targeted at criminal justice offenders with the objective of reducing recidivism.  This continuum would include the expansion of work crew, the day reporting center, and increased treatment within the jail.  Although mental health and substance abuse treatment are state responsibilities, I am recommending investing King County funds to create a community corrections and treatment continuum specifically for criminal justice offenders.  Treatment is a high priority for me, and I believe it is a high priority for the majority of the King County Council.  Closing these facilities is a difficult decision and not one I reached lightly.  However, I believe that by closing NRF and CHAT and reinvesting a portion of the funds into this type of a continuum, the money can be more effectively targeted to those who are most likely to come back to King County’s criminal justice system.  

I am committed to putting together a thoughtful and considerate transition process that takes into account the needs of those being served by NRF and CHAT and the dedicated employees who operate these programs.  My staff will continue working closely with the affected employees, and their collective bargaining units, to make this transition as smooth as possible.

In addition, and related to some of the measures discussed above, changes in King County and city jail use have the potential to significantly reduce the jail population.  

· The Prosecutor’s Office, Superior Court, and District Court have shown great leadership in setting a planning goal of reducing King County’s state-filed felony and misdemeanant jail population by 400 ADP to help mitigate the County’s fiscal and capacity constraints.

· The cities that contract with King County for jail beds have a planning goal of reducing their jail use down to an ADP of 250 (and have in fact already begun to reduce their population).

Finally, as most of you already know, the electronic security system in the Seattle KCCF needs repair and replacing.  The Integrated Security Project (ISP) team is in the process of developing the capacity impact from moving inmates as repairs are made.  A proposal is anticipated to be presented to the King County Council by September.  The ISP project will temporarily reduce capacity during 2004 and 2005 as construction occurs.  It may pose a short term strain on capacity, but it is one that King County will be able to manage.

The combination of these changes would allow King County to close NRF, and defer the need for additional capacity through 2010.  If these changes do not occur or fall short of their goals, King County faces the possibility of running out of jail space.  The serious commitment of King County criminal justice leaders and the cities to these goals merits waiting until 2003 to determine if they are likely to be successful.  If it does not appear by then that the combined measures will be successful, I will ask the Council to consider options for dealing with the capacity shortfall in the context of whether King County receives any financial relief in the next State legislative session.

Attached for your consideration is an ordinance, which, if adopted, approves the AJOMP Report.  The recommendations outlined in this report will be incorporated into the 2003 Proposed Budget that I will send to you in October of this year.  The Proposed Budget will also reflect the creation of a new Community Corrections Division within the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention.  I look forward to working with you in a continued partnership to make the best use possible of the limited resources we have available.  

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers
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  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

The Honorable Bobbe Bridge, Washington State Supreme Court

The Honorable Richard Eadie, Presiding Judge, King County Superior Court


The Honorable Norm Maleng, King County Prosecuting Attorney


The Honorable Dave Reichert, King County Sheriff

The Honorable Wesley SaintClair, Presiding Judge, King County District Court

Steve Thompson, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention

Barbara Gletne, Director, Department of Community & Human Services



Dr. Alonzo Plough, Director, Seattle/King County Department of Public Health


Paul Sherfey, Chief Administrative Officer, King County Superior Court

Barbara Miner, Director, Department of Judicial Administration

Steve Call, Director, Office of Budget


Cal Hoggard, Chief of Staff, King County Executive Office 

Ethan Raup, Assistant Chief of Staff, King County Executive Office 

Catherine Cornwall, AJOMP Project Manager


